
MINUTES 
 

SPECIAL MEETING OF APRIL 5, 2023 
Incline Village General Improvement District 

 
The special meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Incline Village General 
Improvement District was called to order by Board Chairman Matthew Dent on 
Wednesday, April 5, 2023 at 5:00 p.m. at the Boardroom, 893 Southwood 
Boulevard, Incline Village, Nevada. 
 
A. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE* 
 
The pledge of allegiance was recited. 
 
B. ROLL CALL OF TRUSTEES* 
 
On roll call, present were Trustee Sara Schmitz, Trustee Michaela Tonking, 
Trustee Dave Noble, Trustee Ray Tulloch and Chairman Matthew Dent. Members 
of the public physically present were Michael Briggs, Elyse Gut, Mary Horsley, 
Steven Ross, Monica Hill, Scott Hill, Don Weber, Mick Homan, Trevor Alt, Kent 
Walrack, Steve Trevino, Amy Trevino, Bill Jordan, Cheryl Evans, Ann Valdes, John 
Hancock, John Jensen, James Wiek, Heidi Hittner, Aaron Katz, Judith Miller, 
Margaret Martini, Cliff Dobler and others. 
 
C. INITIAL PUBLIC COMMENTS* 
 
Michael Briggs read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Elyse Gut read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Mary Horsley read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Steven Ross read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Monica Hill read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Scott Hill read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Don Weber commented that he and his wife have been residents for the past 5 
years; one of the factors they used in relocating to Incline Village was the 
exceptional amenities available to all of the residents which includes the beach 
access, two golf courses, recreation and tennis centers, ski resort and other things. 
He continued that while they use all of the amenities, a good amount of the time is 
spent at the recreation center and golf courses; he is the Treasurer at Incline 
Village Golf Club. He stated that all of the amenities are there for primarily for the 
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benefit of the residents and the past fee structure has recognized this fact with 
preferential rates to residents; this is commonly done at cities and communities 
around the country. He stated his guess is that there are over 50% of local 
residents who golf already are members of the 6-8 golf clubs; they have noticed 
that there is small number of local outspoken residents who continually verbally 
abuse the Trustees and employees of IVGID. He continued that his experience 
with the employees of IVGID at the beaches, Chateau, Golf Course and Recreation 
Center has been exceptional; the employees go out of their way to give all 
customers, both residents and non-residents, a pleasant and welcoming 
experience. He stated that the local outspoken small group seems to be hijacking; 
the Trustees are attempting to change the pricing and culture of the various 
amenities. He continued that he is also aware of miss-information which has been 
spread throughout the community with respect to the operating results for the golf 
courses and the usage of the residents who happen to be members of the 5 or 6 
golf clubs in Incline Village. He stated that one of the Trustees has also been 
spreading disinformation about the financial results which is grossly misstated; he 
would hope that decisions for upcoming pricing for golf usage be made with the 
correct facts regarding both usage and financial results. He continued that it has 
been said that “liars figure and figures don’t lie”; it appears that some of the local 
outspoken group members have put together financial results which supports their 
agenda. He stated that in the case of at least one Trustee, the gross misstatements 
have been repeated in the Community; he has heard numbers as large as a 4 
million dollars loss for the golf courses last year. He continued that it is his 
understanding that at least two Trustees have financial ties to one member of the 
outspoken group and Trustee Tulloch has a work conflict; based on these 
previously undisclosed conflicts and the distribution of misstated financial 
information, he believes that Trustees Dent, Schmitz and Tulloch should recuse 
themselves from voting on any financial matters pertaining to the Incline Village 
venues. He continued that they should also consider resigning from their positions 
as Trustees; he wants all residents of the Community to enjoy the amenities of this 
wonderful community. He stated that his fear is that the miss-information being 
spread is pitting local residents against each other witch is unfortunate. 
 
Mick Homan read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Trevor Alt commented that his parents bought their house in the early 80’s and 
part of the reason why they paid what was quite a lot of money was for the range 
of amenities that are in Incline Village. He continued that he has always understood 
that although he may not utilize all of them, he is paying a recreation fee so that 
the whole community can have various choices and have all of the amenities 
available to them. He stated that he started out as an attorney but became a 
firefighter; he was able to buy his parents’ home from them but he never made 
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more than $30/per hour so his annual all you can play pass represents quite a lot 
of working hours for him. He continued that if it is eliminated, he can take his green 
fees elsewhere; many of his buddies in Reno pay $200 per month to belong to 
Duncan Golf which offers them 4-5 different courses that they can play unlimited 
all year round. He stated that he shows off the amenities to some of these people, 
but if it is going to become let’s stick it to the golfers, then he thinks he will be taking 
his business elsewhere; it is biting the hand that feeds you when it comes to picking 
on the golf clubs. He continued that today he went skiing and paid $25 for a day 
pass which is 8 hours of skiing so why does he need to pay $75-$100 for 4 hours 
of golf; the figures that he saw before depreciation, showed that the golf course 
lost $119,000 last year. He continued that in context like an organization like 
IVGID, is almost negligible; if rates need to be raised by $1 to make up the 
$119,000, that is fine, but he feels like his recreation fee is potentially subsidizing 
the recreation center. He stated that there is no daily fee at the beaches so it does 
feel like he is being picked on with making it half of the amount of non PPH golf 
rates; the whole intent was as parcel owners they own the beaches, golf course 
and ski resort; parcel owners should be given a heck of a deal on this things as 
they do not need to be profit centers. 
 
Kent Walrack commented he purchased his home 4 years ago and made it his full 
time residence as of June 1, 2022. He stated he had a food and beverage 
background in his career and is still a Board Member of the National Restaurant 
Association out of Washington D.C.; he wanted to give that perspective on some 
of the comments he has. He continued that he joined TIGC golf club this last 
summer; the golf course is spectacular and the friendliness of the community has 
been unbelievable; he commends the community on offering those kind of 
services. He stated he recently received the email with regards to the 
memorandum from the Director of Golf/Community Services; he studied it intently 
and after going through reviewing the 6 areas where there will be rate increases, 
he came to section 5 of the memorandum which provides alternatives to raising 
revenue where the answer to that was none. He continued that in his 38 year 
business career, that was never an option so he would like to propose an 
alternative so that additional money can be raised without having to entirely focus 
on green fees and the membership as there are other areas to raise money which 
includes food and beverage and pro shop sales. He stated that as he studied the 
financial reports and with his history as a Board Member of the National Restaurant 
Association, the $637,000 of revenue for food and beverage for an operation like 
the Chateau should be generating at least 3 million dollars per year. He continued 
that the fact that it is only generating $637,000 per year is a crime to the food and 
beverage industry; he referenced a destination restaurant perspective such as the 
Tap Room at Pebble Beach, the La Hacienda at TPC Scottsdale, the Addison 
Restaurant in San Diego, the Broadmoor Penrose Room and the Deuce at 
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Pinehurst. He stated that the Community should be generating that kind of revenue 
by creating a destination restaurant at the Chateau; he noticed that the floor plan 
has an open bar and area where golfers can have a drink and there is a 
tremendous Chateau wedding event center. 
 
Steve Trevino read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Amy Trevino read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Bill Jordan commented that he and his wife do not use all of the resources because 
he cannot ski due to knee replacements and they don’t go to the beaches very 
often because his wife cannot swim and she thinks it’s an evil place. He continued 
that all that is left is golf and it seems like they are being treated like the enemy; 
they are not the enemy and everyone should be working together and not sitting 
there having the Board of Trustees saying the price needs to keep being raised so 
the golfers can be stable on their own. He stated that the golfers are trying to tell 
the Board of Trustees that they are spending a lot of money; they double tip the 
people that work at the Chateau which means the employees are happy. He 
continued that because they are paying the base, the employees could be used 
almost for free. He stated they are not the enemy and to see these increases, it 
seems like they are being treated as the enemy. 
 
Cheryl Evans read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Ann Valdes commented that she sent each of the Trustees an email so she is 
going to share it with the crowd and hopes that the Trustees read her email. She 
stated that she has lived in the beautiful Village for over 30 years, her children 
attended the local schools and as a family, they all enjoy the great amenities the 
Community offers. She continued that for the past 16 years, she has been a 
member of the IVGC golf ladies club which is a golf club that has been involved in 
the Community for over 50 years; she wrote the letter to express her deep concern 
over the Board of Trustee’s latest idea of pre-booking fees for the many golf clubs 
in the Village. She continued that the members of these golf clubs generate a large 
amount of revenue to the IVGID economy with club luncheons, dinners, purchases 
at the pro shop, driving range and green fees. She stated that adding the pre book 
fee to each local club golfer is unjust and targets the members, the locals who live 
here and pay taxes and recreation fees; she asked why the locals are being 
targeted. She continued that they are a community and she feels like the Board of 
Trustees are dividing this fine Village; she hopes thoughts are re-evaluated and 
that the community is given what they will appreciate and deserve. 
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John Hancock congratulated the Board of Trustees and Staff for doing a wonderful 
job in keeping the golf courses in pristine condition year after year. He stated he 
was a small business owner in a competitive business and most of the time the 
solution to financial woes was not simply to increase the rates; generally you have 
to find innovative ways to increase revenue which has been spoken about many 
times tonight. He continued that he has a few perspectives he would like to share; 
one of them is when he books a tee time or reservation at Incline Bowl, public golf 
course or golf moose, he is making a contract to pay up front and to be there. He 
stated that one of the difficulties with the unlimited pass program is once you have 
paid the money, you don’t feel more of a financial obligation to actually show up; 
he does not know how much revenue has been lost because people have booked 
tee times that other people could have used. He continued that he talked to the 
Marshalls who monitor the tee sheets and he is under the impression that there is 
a certain amount of revenue slippage by no shows; he thinks that finding a solution 
to that problem could substantially increase revenue without causing an undue 
financial burden on anyone. He stated that he noticed that when there are shot 
gun starts, they could perhaps offer 9 hole rates/tee times to residents and the 
general public to fill in. He continued that he has a hard time getting tee times for 
himself but it seems like others don’t; it galls him when he cannot get a tee time 
and people don’t show up so perhaps there could be a system where people could 
book and be on a waiting list if needed. 
 
John Jensen submitted read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
James Wieck commented that he is the Vice President of the Lake Tahoe Polo 
Club which is the oldest men’s golf club in the basin and the oldest men’s golf club 
in Incline Village; one of their founding members was instrumental in them getting 
back the facilities such as Diamond Peak and the golf courses from a corporation 
whom owned it in the 1960s. He continued that raising the rates for offsetting the 
financial needs of the golf course is understandable, but removing the ability for 
the golf clubs to play on Fridays, Saturdays and Sundays would essentially destroy 
the clubs. He stated that their club was designed as a networking unit were people 
could go and exchange ideas and discuss business services to further business 
adventures in town; if he takes into consideration on what the club spends on an 
annual basis, his club spends about $50,000 on green fees, about 30% at food 
and beverage and 40-50% in the pro shop and other facilities. He continued that 
to remove them, it creates a bigger financial deficit than what is being experienced 
now whether the numbers are correct or not. He stated he wants to remind the 
Trustees and the Community that one of the founders was very instrumental in the 
Community having the facilities; the history of that should not be forgotten and 
longstanding clubs that have been here since the Community has owned the 
courses should not be neglected or forgotten. 
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Heidi Hittner commented that she can’t wait to retire and join one of the golf clubs 
so she can play full time. She thanked the Diamond Peak team for the ability to 
have an extended season and the exceptional conditions. She referenced golf and 
stated that she thinks this is the first meeting she has been to and heard 
overwhelming productive and balanced feedback which she hopes the Trustees 
are taking to heart. She continued that there are a couple of key things to reinforce; 
retaining the season pass play that is unlimited play, is critical and detrimental to 
the clubs and many of the members to remove that option. She stated that the play 
pass is nice and not competitive with other golf offerings who usually allow you to 
have multiple players on a play pass so adding that option would be helpful. She 
stated that in the past, they have been able to use a pro rata amount of punch card 
balance to apply to venues; she would recommend that the Trustees continue to 
think about that option for picture pass holders. She continued that there has been 
support to remove the $10 pre-booking for picture pass holders and to not limit the 
club fees. She stated she is going to take a different approach to the 
recommendation next; because everyone lives in Tahoe, most people have had 
an ACL injury or they have a friend or family member who has had one which 
informs their point of view on how they should treat an ACL injury but they are not 
orthopedic surgeons. She continued that if they had an ACL injury, they would 
engage a trusted expert, a surgeon, with demonstrated outcomes and they would 
communicate expectations of what they want to accomplish post-surgery such as 
tennis or paddle boarding. She stated it would inform their ability to communicate 
effectively with the expert, orthopedic surgeon, on the outcome and the effective 
treatment. She continued that the community is fortunate to have the Director of 
Golf/Community Services, a trusted expert with 37 years of experience in running 
public and private golf venues; leveraging his expertise and being able to use the 
opportunity to find creative ways to support the community is something that is not 
being taken advantage of effectively. She stated that the current approach strikes 
her as trying to use Dr. Google to fix an ACL. 
 
Aaron Katz provided written statements to be attached to the meeting minutes. He 
commented that he has just heard 17 members out of 8200 parcel Owners speak 
in favor of the golf structure; he does not know what percentage that is, but it is 
nothing. He continued that these people are takers in the Community; a taker is a 
person who would insist on their disabled neighbors who cannot play golf are 
involuntarily forced to substitute the cost of their rounds of golf. He stated that 
although they should be embarrassed, they aren’t, which goes to the heart of their 
real love for the community; congratulations, this is what one division/one team is 
all about. He stated that the Director of Golf/Community Services said he needs a 
new business model; he is right, he does. He continued that the problem is not so 
much revenue, it is expenses and he has some suggestions; everyone, including 
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private club members pays in advance to reserve a tee time, the cost is on a sliding 
scale and the farther out you reserve, the more you pay and the cost is non-
refundable, do away with all play passes. He suggested to do with all play passes 
and asked what good they are if prime tee times are not available because they 
are controlled by the clubs. He also suggested doing away with couples passes; 
there is one cost for a round of golf if you are a picture pass holder and another 
cost if you are a non-picture pass holder; that is what one division, one team 
means. He continued that if the Board of Trustees won’t do away with the play 
passes, they should at least consider black out days like 4th of July or Labor Day 
when they can get 3 times the normal rate. He also suggested eliminating 
discounted non-profit rates to the non-profits that take over the courses; they are 
much lower than even recovering the operational costs, jack up prices for yield 
management times like 4th of July, remove all full time benefited golf employees as 
the job is seasonal which is why it is costing so much, eliminate financial reporting 
which is juiced with revenues from ancillary activities like bar cart sales, the grill, 
alcoholic beverage sales; if you want to know what golf is really losing, that is how 
you do it. 
 
Judith Miller commented that she has been a member of the Mountain Niners’ and 
she enjoyed the course; it embodies the ideal of a public recreation facility and its 
affordable and not overly fancy. She continued that she thinks the community really 
needs to look into the fact that there are two courses and consider all of the 
expenses of the courses which has not been done in the past; she noted that IT 
costs were added to the central services that are distributed and stated it is a large 
amount of over 1 million dollars. She stated that golf probably uses IT; she 
appreciates the fact that there are so many people present but she really wishes 
they were present at more IVGID meetings so they could really understand the 
finances. She continued that she does not think that the venue managers have an 
idea of all of the costs involved; it’s not just that IT is missing but it’s the way in 
which the central services are distributed. She stated that even the consultant has 
said that the methodology is not fair for distributing the services; she suggested 
taking a step back and having the finances analyzed in a better way as 
recommended by the consultant. She continued that the Championship course has 
more of the trappings of a private course; certain clubs do not appear on the 
website and she cannot even find Incline Village Golf Club, ladies club and Polo 
club because they are not listed. She asked if that is appropriate to give favored 
tee times to clubs that are not open to the public. 
 
Margaret Martini read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. 
 
Cliff Dobler commented that most people have been twirling and spinning golf tee 
times and rates; he calls to their attention to something much more important and 
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can be accomplished with very little effort which would be investing the pile of cash 
that amounts to 49.5 million dollars as of 6/30/2022. He continued that as usual, 
the District has two policies; they are policies 10.1 and 11.1 which were done in 
2008 and does not designate anyone in charge; read the policies, get a good 
chuckle and produce new policies. He stated that the budget summary indicates 
that in fiscal year 23/24, the District will squeeze out $105K per year in interest 
yielding two tenths of 1%; he asked why it is so little, and stated that current rates 
on certificates of deposits average 4.9% for a duration ladder of 3-12 months. He 
continued that the Nevada local government investment pool has a distribution rate 
of 3.5% as of last January; interest on U.S. government money market funds are 
over 4% dependent on the blended maturities so what’s up; has the Director of 
Finance again failed to conduct an investment manager or has he decided the 
money is best put under a mattress as he awaits the second great depression or 
is it another way of deflating the budget to show how well he is doing moving 
forward after taking losses in 2021. He stated that the bank checking accounts 
have available cash of about 15 million dollars which is adequate to operate the 
day to day activities; almost 35 million dollars is just sitting earning practically no 
interest. He continued that assuming an overall annual interest rate of over 4.5%, 
and with some prudent management, the District could generate over 1.5 million 
dollars per year instead of $105K; this extra money is not chump change. He stated 
that the 2023/24 preliminary budget indicates the use of funds will exceed sources 
by about 9 million dollars; a closer look reveals that almost 6 million dollars is 
drained for the beach fund to complete the beach building and boat ramp. He 
continued that the money for the improvements have already been raised and 6.6 
million dollars is sitting idle; go invest in some 12 month certificate of deposits as 
the projects will not get started for another year or two. He stated that after the 
beach set aside and adjusting for a major increase in interest income, the cash 
drain for the District is less than 1.5 million dollars; it seems as though there is no 
need for utility fees. He continued that the utility fund has been made solid by 
borrowing and receiving a grant leaving the 14 million dollar pipeline set aside to 
sit idle for years; buy some longer term certificates of deposits. 
 
Angie Lalor commented she and her husband purchased their home in Incline 
Village about 5 years ago but she started visiting the Tahoe region in the early 90s 
with her husband, whose family had a home in south lake Tahoe. She continued 
that they knew they wanted to retire in the area and they looked at homes around 
the entire South, North and East shore area; they ultimately chose to buy in Incline 
for two main reasons. She stated the first reason was the close knit community 
feel and the second reason was the wide variety of recreation venues that are 
offered; the fact that the community offered and underwrote all of the venues at 
such a nominal fee was very important to them. She continued that prior to moving 
to the area, they were not golfers, boaters, tennis or pickle ball players but they 
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loved the fact that all of the recreational venues were available; they understood 
that the annual fee was going to support venues they did not use, but they clearly 
understood the broader benefit to the community and to them as Owners. She 
stated that she gets concerned when she looks at recent board meetings and the 
rhetoric around the recreational venues, golf in particular, but the rest of the venues 
will come. She continued that it is clear that the model they bought into is under 
attack by a small but very vocal group of critics who do not have the best interest 
of the broader community in mind and it appears that a few of the Board Members 
are very aligned with them. She stated she strongly encourages the Board to step 
back and listen to the majority; she firmly supports the District’s historical practices 
of charging the annual recreational fee and utilizing it to support the full basket of 
recreational venues that the District owns. She continued that the model works and 
makes Incline a very special place to reside; please don’t destroy it. 
 
Jeannie Reeth commented she has owned a home in Incline for 20 years and has 
lived in the area full time for the past 8 years; she has raised her kids in Incline and 
she cares deeply about the Community. She stated she is the President of the 
Mountain Niners’ Golf Club which is a group of about 150 women in town who have 
had a wonderful experience sharing time together on the beautiful golf courses. 
She continued that she greatly values the amenities in the Community, even the 
ones she does not use because they are part of what makes it a wonderful place 
to live. She stated she believes any substantial changes to the model of how the 
community is run needs to be made thoughtfully and with extensive community 
input; not aggressively pushed through without regards to the implications. She 
continued that the changes that are being discussed for golf seem substantial and 
seem to reflect a desire to move away from past models; they are being proposed 
on a timetable that seems unreasonable for appropriately collecting community 
input. She stated that Niners’ are primarily a social club and many members have 
learned to play golf through the group, herself included; it has been a great way to 
get more people in the community to use the amenities and the group connects 
people more deeply to the community. She continued that these are good things 
that people should be supporting and encouraging, not destroying; her primary ask 
is that the Board of Trustees does not ignore all of the comments that have been 
made. She stated that aggressive golf fee increases would be prohibitive for many 
in their group and any pre booking fee, no matter how small, would cripple them 
operationally; by the nature of a golf club, they have to reserve times to play as a 
group well in advance. She stated they felt the need to speak loudly and in 
numbers to the Board of Trustees because they did not feel they had any voice in 
the process, and any perspective they might express were landing on deaf ears 
which feels wrong; she encouraged all of the Trustees to be thoughtful about the 
impact that the changes will have on the community members and the wonderful 



Minutes 
Meeting of April 5, 2023 
Page 10 
 
organization that allows them to connect together in using them because they 
should be encouraged. 
 
Trustee Schmitz thanked everyone for their time, effort and passion because 
everyone has passions and things that they take to heart; she would like to see 
everyone more often. She stated that the Trustees have to make very difficult 
decisions sometimes and have to follow Board policies; the Trustees are first trying 
to gain understanding of where they are. She continued that if anyone goes out to 
the District website, on the financial transparency page, there is a tab that says 
District Financials; the latest one if for the end of January and the current fiscal 
budget can be found and you will see that there is a $520K facility fee that is 
allocated to the golf courses. She explained that the facility fee is like a subsidy 
that is allocated to the Championship course out of the recreation feel in addition, 
the bottom line nets to a negative $588K; if these two numbers are added together, 
there is a subsidy that is by the facility fee or by using fund balance of $1.1 million 
dollars for the Championship course. She continued that on top of it, there are 
capital improvements that are budgeted for the Championship course which total 
$1.28 million dollars; the total between the numbers for the Championship course 
is over $2.3 million dollars in the current fiscal year budget. District General 
Counsel Nelson jumped in and stated this is turning into a discussion and would 
be more appropriate under a General Business item. Trustee Schmitz stated she 
was trying to clarify items brought up in public comments and some clarity on the 
financial numbers. 
 
D. APPROVAL OF AGENDA (for possible action) 
 
Board Chairman Dent asked for any changes to the agenda. Trustee Tulloch 
stated he would like item F.1 moved to after item F.2. Trustee Noble stated he 
disagrees and thinks golf should be addressed now while everyone is here. 
Trustee Tonking stated she would like to keep the agenda order as is. Trustee 
Schmitz stated she prefers to leave the agenda order as is. Trustee Tulloch 
withdrew is proposal. Trustee Schmitz asked that the order of the venue manager 
presentations be slightly changed during the budget discussion from what is 
currently in the packet. Board Chairman Dent indicated the agenda is approved as 
submitted. 
 
E. CONSENT CALENDAR (for possible action) 
 

1. SUBJECT: Review and possibly approve an agreement with 
Thorndal, Armstrong for legal services as it relates to the Beach 
Deed and IVGID Beaches in the not-to-exceed amount of 
$50,000.00 
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Trustee Schmitz made a motion to accept and approve the 
consent calendar item. Trustee Noble seconded the motion. 
Chair Dent called the question and the motion passed 
unanimously. 

 
F. GENERAL BUSINESS (for possible action) 
 

1. SUBJECT: Review, discuss and possibly take action on the 
following issues related to Golf (a) Revise the Golf Play Pass 
structure to include 10-play, 20-play, 30-play or 40-play passes 
for Adult Picture Pass Holders (PPHs) thereby eliminating Adult 
PPHs All You Can Play and couples passes, (b) Revise PPH Daily 
Golf Rates to potentially be 50% of the Non-PPH Daily/Hourly Golf 
Rates, (c) Increase rates for Daily Green Fees a minimum of 5% 
and a potential maximum of 11% (d) Changes to the Pre-Book 
fees at both the Mountain and Championship Courses; at 
present, the Golf Club members are not charged a Pre-Book fee 
while Non-Club PPHs are charged a Pre-Book fee of  $10 per 
person for all reservations made 2 or more weeks in advance at 
the Championship Golf Course and $5 at the Mountain Course  
(e) Discuss the allotment of prime time and weekend Tee-times for 
Golf Clubs, (f) Retain the current non-profit organization rates as 
approved last year in compliance with the pricing policy which  
excludes operating overhead costs; and (g) Increase the Range 
fee rates $1 per product for the Incline Village Golf Courses for 
the 2023 season. 

 
Trustee Schmitz further explained the financial information used in reaching 
the statement about a $4M loss in golf can be found on the District website 
budgeted financial statements. Trustee Tulloch made statements pertaining 
to the financials and the golf rates. He wanted to clarify that all of the 
proposals have come from the Staff and not the Board of Trustees. Trustee 
Tonking made statements about the budget and explained she has met with 
Staff on this item as she is the Board liaison. Director of Golf/Community 
Services Howard and Director of Finance Navazio provided an overview of 
the submitted material. There was substantial discussion on the item related 
to the financial material including supplemental material and overall financial 
reporting methodology that was presented to support recommendations for 
updates to the rate structure. It was determined that Trustee Schmitz would 
work with the Director of Golf/Community Services to assist with refining the 
supporting financial material and that there would like be a special meeting 
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held regarding golf rates. This item can be viewed on livestream starting 
around 1 hour and 32 minutes. 

 
2. SUBJECT: Fiscal Year 2023-2024 Budget Workshop #3 – 

Operating Budget Update, Capital Improvement Plan Update and 
Final Facility Fees (Venue Manager Presentations) (Requesting 
Staff Members: District General Manager Indra Winquest and 
Director of Finance Paul Navazio) 

 
District General Manager Indra Winquest and Director of Finance Paul 
Navazio provided an overview of the submitted material. Staff requested 
Board direction on Board priority projects such as the Incline beach house, 
beach access, snowflake lodge, admin building, recreation center and 
community Dog Park. The venue manager’s and supporting Staff provided 
presentations on preliminary budgets to include the General Fund, Public 
Works, Community Services, Beaches, etc. The Trustees reviewed, 
discussed and asked questions related to various aspects of the budgets 
including potential concepts for the Recreation and Beach facility fees and 
budgetary direction on board priority projects. It was noted that Staff would 
provide the tentative budget to the State no later than April 15, 2023; Staff 
will track all changes to the preliminary budget to inform the Board of the 
changes made. It was also noted that Staff will continue to refine the budget 
prior to the formal adoption set for May 25, 2023. This item can be viewed 
on livestream starting around 1 hour and 32 minutes. 

 
G. FINAL PUBLIC COMMENTS* 
 
Frank Wright commented he would have made a comment at the beginning of the 
meeting but was not able to get through. He stated he is the representative for 
Crystal Bay and Crystal Bay is like the dog you let out of the door and don’t really 
care if it comes back; everything that goes on with the recreation fee is unfair to 
the people that live in Crystal Bay. He continued that they get nothing for it and 
now they are finding out that there is a golf course that is being monopolized by 
golf clubs that have secret and selective members who get preferred tee times in 
February and lower rates; it is sick. He stated that those making comments about 
keeping the rates and preferred tee times the same are sick people; they are not 
present as a Community but for their own self-serving purpose. He continued that 
it is an unfair advantage; he filed an election law complaint with the Secretary of 
State on the basis of the preferred treatment that goes on at the golf courses. He 
stated that the block of voters are able to control a lot of votes; it is sad and sick 
and it does go on; the Director of Golf/Community Services is right behind it all. He 
continued that there was talk about lessons and asked who is giving the lessons; 
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there was no mention about the revenues from the lessons. He asked if the golf 
pros who are paid x amount of dollars on a salary are out giving lessons are double 
dipping and are the lessons available to the poor slobs that are teeing off at 5 p.m. 
He stated that something is wrong and that he hopes the Board of Trustees does 
what is right; don’t listen to the guys who are trying to get a freebie and the guys 
who are trying to control the assets for their own personal use; make it fair for 
everyone including golf fees and tee times. 
 
Cliff Dobler commented that he owns 2 golf courses and he might know a little 
about golf. He stated that last fall the Director of Golf/Community Services 
mentioned that the golf situation is not sustainable and he can’t get Staff unless 
there is housing for them. He asked how the Director of Golf/Community Services 
expects to get labor here which represents 55% of the cost of food and beverage 
delivery which is also a half of a million dollars in labor. He continued that he is in 
contradiction with himself because the food and beverage budget is double what 
it was last year; he does not understand how he can talk out of both side of his 
mouth. He stated either there is an unsustainable product that can’t be staffed until 
there is housing for them or you have Staff and that’s not an issue. He continued 
that the course won’t be open in May so 1500 rounds are dumped at $110 average 
price which is $165K so there is a deep dive in the hole. He stated that there are 
7 years of revenues, expenses and capitalized costs all done by the CPA firms 
that are documented; the courses lose $800K per year. He continued that all of the 
bologna boys that are saying it’s this and that cannot back it up, because it’s 
coming right from the audit reports that are completed. He stated that it is obvious 
that there is not a positive way of explaining things; Staff printed out 30 pages of 
supplemental data for the golf about the tee times and they were in different 
formats; a government can’t even put the information in one format that works. 
 
H. ADJOURNMENT (for possible action) 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 12:46 a.m. on 4/6/2023. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
Melissa N. Robertson 
District Clerk 

 
Attachments*: 
 
*In accordance with NRS 241.035.1(d), the following attachments are included but 
have neither been fact checked or verified by the District and are solely the 
thoughts, opinions, statements, etc. of the author as identified below. 
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Submitted by Michael Briggs 
 
Submitted by Elyse Gut 
 
Submitted by Mary Horsley 
 
Submitted by Steven Ross 
 
Submitted by Monica Hill 
 
Submitted by Scott Hill 
 
Submitted by Mick Homan 
 
Submitted by Steve Trevino 
 
Submitted by Amy Trevino 
 
Submitted by Cheryl Evans 
 
Submitted by John Jensen 
 
Submitted by Aaron Katz 
 
Submitted by Margaret Martini 


























































































































